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Regents Present:

Mary K. Hughes, Chair

Cynthia Henry, Vice Chair
Michael Snowden, Secretary

Carl Marrs, Treasurer
William Andrews
Timothy C. Brady

Fuller Cowell
Erik Drygas
Patricia Jacobson

Kirk Wickersham

Mark R. Hamilton, Chief Executive Officer and President, University of Alaska
Regents Absent:

Robert Martin

Others Present:

John Pugh, Chancellor, University of Alaska Southeast
Brian D. Rogers, Interim Chancellor, University of Alaska Fairbanks

Fran Ulmer, Chancellor, University of Alaska Anchorage

Roger Brunner, General Counsel
Dan Julius, Vice President for Academic Affairs
Wendy Redman, Vice President for University Relations
Joe Trubacz, Chief Finance Officer
Beth Behner, Chief Human Resources Officer

Steve Smith, Chief Information Technology Officer
Jim Lynch, Associate Vice President for Finance

Mari Montgomery, Director, Land Management

Kate Ripley, Director, Public Affairs

Myron Dosch, Controller

Kit Duke, Associate Vice President, Facilities 

Michelle Rizk, Associate Vice President, Budget

Gwen White, Associate Vice President, Institutional Research and Planning

Jeannie D. Phillips, Executive Officer, Board of Regents
Brandi Berg, Assistant to the Executive Officer, Board of Regents

I.
Call to Order

Chair Hughes called the meeting to order at 8:00 a.m.

II.
Adoption of Agenda
Regent Andrews moved, seconded by Regent Snowden, and passed that:


PASSED
"The Board of Regents adopts the agenda as presented.

I.
Call to Order

II.
Adoption of Agenda

III.
Executive Session

IV.
President's Report

V.
Public Testimony

VI.
Approval of the University of Alaska FY10 Operating Budget Request and FY10 Capital Budget Request
VII.
First Review of the 6-Year Capital Improvement Plan
VIII.
Update on University of Alaska FY09 Budget
IX.
Approval of Trunk Road Right-of-Way Sale to State of Alaska
X.
Approval of Honorary Degrees and Meritorious Service Awards for Spring 2009 and Beyond
XI.
Board of Regents' Comments

XII.
Adjourn


This motion is effective October 31, 2008."

III.
Executive Session
Regent Wickersham moved, seconded by Regent Drygas, and passed that:

"The Board of Regents goes into executive session at 8:04 a.m. Alaska Time in accordance with the provisions of AS 44.62.310 to discuss matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university related to land and budget matters and matters that could affect the reputation or character of a person or persons related to honorary degree nominations.  The session will include members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, General Counsel Brunner, and such other university staff members as the president may designate and will last approximately one hour.  Thus, the open session of the Board of Regents will resume in this room at approximately 9:00 a.m. Alaska Time.  This motion is effective October 31, 2008."

The Board of Regents concluded an executive session at 8:30 a.m. Alaska Time in accordance with AS 44.62.310 discussing matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university and which would affect the reputation or character of a person or persons.  The session included members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, General Counsel Brunner, and other university staff members designated by the president and lasted approximately 30 minutes.

IV.
President's Report

President Hamilton spoke of the upcoming budget presentation for today; on the Governor’s Cabinet meet in Fairbanks regarding research and collaboration; visits to extended campuses; and event last night for UA Scholars.
V.
Public Testimony
Representative Jay Ramras of Fairbanks urged the board to support a North Slope Borough research project using greenhouse technology.  
The following individuals testified on behalf of Kenai River Campus and Kachemak Bay Campus capital requests:



Bob Moore, Kachemak Bay Campus Advisory Board

Pete Sprague, Kenai Peninsula College Advisory Council

John French, Kenai Peninsula College Advisory Council
Liz Downing, Kenai Peninsula College Advisory Council

Celia Miller, Biology student at UAF, urged the board to support the honors program at UAF including public relations and receipt authority requested for Honors House retrofit.
Heather Swanson, Chair of the Staff Alliance, reported on orientation meetings and staff alliance priorities including childcare, advocacy, postcard campaigns, dining services working on green cafeteria; and thanked the board for allowing her to testify via distance.
Todd Closson, speaker for the Coalition of Student Leaders, expressed the Coalition's concerns regarding lack of projects for extended campuses and legislative advocacy.
Jill Dumesnil, chair of the Faculty Alliance, reported on the Faculty Alliance retreat from last week, and other activities including the progress of the academic master plan.  She also stated that the UA Scholars event was inspirational.
Linda Evans, principal at Effie Kokrine Charter School, asked for support for the early college coordinator that is currently requested in the budget.

The following individuals testified in support of funding a new Fire Station on the UAF campus:

Bill Shechter, University Fire Service Commissioner
Kili Wetherell, UFD student firefighter
Phil Rounds, UFD Battallion Chief
Evelyn James, Ft. Yukon student and distance education student, asked for support of construction trades and tribal management programs.
Lottie Roll, Unalaska advisory council member, asked for budget support for Interior Aleutians campuses.
The following individuals testified in support of the UAF indigenous language doctoral program:

Kathy Sikorski, UAF doctoral student
Theresa John, UAF student and faculty member at Kuskokwim Campus

Liza Mack, master’s student from King Cove
The following individuals testified in support of the tribal management degree program at UAF:
Wilson Justin, tribal management student
Patti Brown-Schwalenberg, member of Commission for the Tribal 


Management Program
Randy Mayo, Tribal Chief, Stevens Village

The following individuals testified in support of a new engineering facility at the University of Alaska Fairbanks.  They were joined by a group of 10 more UAF engineering students.

Tess Caswell, Mechanical Engineering student
David Giessel, Electrical Engineering student
Elliott Wilson, Civil Engineering student

Andrew Johnson, Petroleum Engineering student
Richard Hughes, chair of the College of Engineering and Mines Advisory 


Council
Bert Bell, GHEMM Construction
Clint Adler, Alaska Department of Transportation and UAF Alumnus
Tony Johansen, Great Northwest and UAF alumnus
Frank Paskvan, manager at BP Prudhoe Bay
Jeff Warner, Alaska Future Farmers of America, asked the board to continue its support for FFA.

Brandon Mestin, ASUAF President, welcomed the board to the UAF campus.

Jake Hamburg, former ASUAF president, expressed his concerns with ethical conduct of Regent Henry during the current election.

The following individuals testified in support of the Life Sciences building at the University of Alaska Fairbanks:

Mike Powers, Fairbanks Memorial Hospital
Bernie Jilly, Alaska State Public Health Laboratories
Tor Jorgeson, ABR
Jon Lindstrom, Shannon and Wilson
Kennan Jennet, biology major at UAF

VI.
Approval of the University of Alaska FY10 Operating Budget Request and FY10 Capital Budget Request
Reference 1-3
Regent Marrs moved, seconded by Regent Wickersham, and passed unanimously that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the FY2010 operating budget request in accordance with the plan as presented.  This motion is effective October 31, 2008.”

Regent Marrs moved, seconded by Regent Brady, that the motion regarding the capital budget be approved.

Regent Wickersham moved to amend the motion regarding the capital budget by moving the "New Facilities Planning" items above the "UAA Sports Arena" budget item.  The motion to amend failed with Regents Andrews, Henry and Wickersham voting in favor, and Regents Brady, Cowell, Drygas, Jacobson, Marrs, Snowden, and Hughes voting in opposition.

Regent Cowell proposed that the "UAF Alaska Region Research Vessel" and "Federal Receipt Authority" budget items be moved to the bottom of the "FY10 Facility Capital Needs" since they did not entail state funds.  President Hamilton agreed and directed it be so by the budget staff.  The motion was passed with Regents Andrews, Brady, Cowell, Drygas, Henry, Jacobson, Marrs, Snowden, Wickersham, and Hughes voting in favor.
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the FY2010 capital budget request in accordance with the plan as presented with maintenance of existing facilities as its highest priority.  This motion is effective October 31, 2008.”
POLICY CITATION


Regents' Policy 05.01.01.A. – Budget Policy, states, "The budget of the University of Alaska represents an annual operating plan stated in fiscal terms. All budgetary requests shall be adopted by the board prior to submittal to the Office of the Governor or the legislature."

RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION

President Hamilton and Associate Vice President Rizk provided an in-depth review of UA’s FY10 Operating and Capital Budget Requests. During the presentation, changes from the previous drafts were discussed.  Reference 1 and Reference 3 provided details for the proposed FY10 Operating and Capital Budget Requests – amended sheets were distributed as the final proposal. UA’s budget request includes:

· Operating funds focused in the strategic areas of K-12 bridging and partnerships, energy, engineering, climate, health programs and workforce and campus programs. Coupled with the state funding investment of $11.9 million toward programs, additional university generated revenue will cover $11.8 million toward these program expansions.

· Adjusted Base Requirements including compensation increases, and additional non-discretionary cost increases which include non-personnel services fixed cost increases, compliance mandates, utilities cost increases and new facility operating and maintenance costs at $32.6 million. University-generated funding increases will cover $15.1 million, with the remaining $17.5 million requested from State funds. 

· Priority capital needs including $50 million, toward UA’s Annual Facility Renewal, Renovation (R&R) and Code Compliance; UAF’s Life Sciences Innovation and Learning Solution ($82.2M state funding and $20.6M university receipts); UAS’s Auke Lake Way Campus Entry and Road Realignment ($4.1M); and UAA’s Sports Arena ($65M state funding and $10.0M university receipts). UA’s Deferred R&R Reduction plan request of $150M is necessary to reduce the deferred maintenance and R&R backlog. The $50M annual funding and the $150 backlog funding enables UA to begin addressing projects to bring UA’s facilities to appropriate standards, codes, and programmatic needs, as well as other state funded and non-state funded capital planning and project requests. 

Reference 2 provides the University of Alaska Performance Report. Associate Vice President White provided highlights of the university's FY08 performance on key measures relative to FY07, FY08 and FY09 funding distributions and operating conditions and the anticipated FY10 increment request impact; MAU targets and goals on system wide performance measures through FY14; and UA performance goals, projected revenues and expenditures through FY19, in context of two draft fiscal plan scenarios. 
VII.
First Review of the 6-Year Capital Improvement Plan 
Reference 4
POLICY CITATION

In accordance with Regents’ Policy 05.12.032:

A.
Annually, within the capital budget process, each MAU will prepare and update a 6-year capital plan proposal.  The MAU 6-year capital plan proposals, which are developed based upon approved strategic, academic and other planning assumptions, will be consolidated into a systemwide 6-year capital plan in accordance with guidelines approved by the board and procedures established by the chief finance officer.  The systemwide 6-year capital plan will be presented to regents’ committees responsible for facilities and budgeting for review and comment prior to submission to the full board for approval.  Once the 6-year capital plan is approved, the MAU 6-year capital plans shall consist of those projects in the sequence and with the funding sources as identified in the board-approved 6-year capital plan.
B.
The 6-year capital plans shall be reviewed and updated each year as part of the capital budget submission process.  Year one of the approved systemwide 6-year capital plan,  exclusive of any operating leases and other property or facilities funded from current operating funds, shall become the university’s capital budget request for the next capital appropriation cycle.
C.
Each MAU shall include as part of its budget submittal such information regarding reportable leased facilities as may be requested by the chief finance officer.
RATIONALE AND RECOMMENDATION

Associate Vice Presidents Rizk and Duke presented the draft 6-year capital for review and discussed the ongoing requirement for annual renewal and renovation (R&R) funding, funding to reduce the deferred maintenance backlog to a reasonable level, and the anticipated capital improvement projects for FY11-FY15.  The 6-year capital plan will be presented to the Board for approval at the December 1-2, 2008 meeting.

The inclusion of the project in the 6-year capital plan does not guarantee project funding. The plan incorporates all four MAU plans into a systemwide-plan. Since priorities inevitably change to adjust for planned and unplanned circumstances, the entire plan will be reviewed annually as part of the capital budget process and presented to the board for approval.
VIII.
Update on University of Alaska FY09 Budget

Vice President Trubacz, Associate Vice President Lynch, and Controller Dosch provided an update regarding the FY09 operating budget status.
IX.
Approval of Trunk Road Right-of-Way Sale to State of Alaska
Reference 5
Regent Brady moved, seconded by Regent Cowell, and passed with Regents Andrews, Brady, Cowell, Drygas, Henry, Jacobson, Marrs, Snowden, and Hughes voting in favor, and Regent Wickersham voting in opposition that:
PASSED
"The Board of Regents authorizes the Director of Land Management to execute all documents necessary to close the sale of the Trunk Road right-of-way to the State of Alaska for $6,500,000, so long as the final terms and conditions of the settlement agreement are acceptable to General Counsel and the Chief Finance Officer.  This motion is effective October 31, 2008."

POLICY CITATION

In accordance with Regents’ Policy 05.11.060.B.4, real property transactions which have not been approved as part of a Development Plan and are expected to result in receipts or disbursements in the amount of $1,000,000 or more in value, require approval by the Board of Regents.

RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION
As part of its plan to improve the transportation system serving the Palmer and Wasilla area, the State of Alaska Department of Transportation and Public Facilities (DOTPF) is realigning and upgrading Trunk Road.  The new alignment requires the acquisition of approximately 43 acres of University land located on the UAF Matanuska Experiment Farm and the UAA Matanuska-Susitna College (Reference 5).

In February 2007, DOTPF submitted offers to purchase the University’s parcels within the new Trunk Road right-of-way.  DOTPF offered a total of $4,346,000 for the acquisition of the University’s land ($906,000 for the UAA Matanuska-Susitna College parcel and $3,440,000 for the UAF Matanuska Experiment Farm parcel).  Because Land Management did not believe that DOTPF’s offer amount accurately reflected the value of the land, Land Management secured its own appraisals for the parcels.  The University’s appraisals valued the land at $6,830,000 ($1,480,000 for the UAA Matanuska-Susitna College parcel and $5,350,000 for the UAF Matanuska Experiment Farm parcel).

Negotiations with DOTPF for this acquisition have been particularly contentious, given the significant difference of opinion on land values (a spread of $2,484,000).  On September 25, 2008, the University and DOTPF reached a tentative settlement agreement that would require DOTPF to pay $6,500,000 to the University for acquisition of its lands, subject to Board of Regents’ approval.  
As of the date of the submittal of this agenda item, several ancillary issues remain unresolved (e.g., signage, driveways, final legal description).  The administration will continue to work with DOTPF in an effort to finalize a settlement agreement for the acquisition of the Trunk Road right-of-way on University lands.  DOTPF has indicated that it will begin eminent domain proceedings to acquire the University’s lands, if this transaction has not closed by November 15, 2008.

X.
Approval of Honorary Degrees and Meritorious Service Awards for Spring 2009 and Beyond
Regent Marrs moved, seconded by Regent Brady, and passed with Regents Andrews, Brady, Cowell, Drygas, Henry, Jacobson, Marrs, and Hughes voting in favor, and Regents Snowden andWickersham abstaining, that:
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the list of nominees for honorary doctoral degrees as proposed for commencement exercises in the spring of 2009 and beyond, and authorizes Chancellors Pugh, Rogers and Ulmer to invite the approved nominees and announce their acceptance.  This motion is effective October 31, 2008."

POLICY CITATION

Regents’ Policy 10.03.020 states “The Board of Regents will approve individuals to receive honorary degrees and meritorious service awards and confer these degrees and awards.”

RATIONALE AND RECOMMENDATION

Recommendations submitted by the University of Alaska Anchorage, University of Alaska Fairbanks, and University of Alaska Southeast for recipients of honorary degrees were sent under separate cover for Board of Regents’ review prior to the October 31, 2008 board meeting.
XI.
Board of Regents' Comments
For the Record:  Regent Henry stated that the complaint made by a student earlier in the meeting does not have anything to do with the university.  General Counsel Brunner stated that in his preliminary opinion, he concurs.
Regent Drygas complimented the budget staff on their excellent work; felt the tour of UAF was outstanding and showed how much the Life Sciences building is needed.  He also complimented UAF on what they are able to do with the space they have.  He urged that the new fire station proceed and that the current building must be fixed.  He concluded by complimenting the engineering students for their presentations and asked that invitations to their January rocket launch be made.

Regent Jacobson thanked UAF for the tour and for the UA Scholars dinner; and thanked the budget staff for excellent presentations.

Regent Brady stated that the staff has done an outstanding job on presenting the budget.

Regent Snowden voiced his appreciation the UAF tour and echoed Regent Drygas' concerns regarding the safety of the Fire Hall.

Regent Wickersham was inspired and excited by the student engineering projects; complimented the budget staff on their outstanding work on budget; and reiterated that he does believe the UAA sports arena is an important project.
Regent Andrews reported on his first semester in MPA program at UAA and how it has deepened his appreciation for the excellent work done by our budget staff.
Regent Cowell thanked Chancellor Rogers and his staff for the tour; and commented that the new knowledge created at the university is amazing but needs to take this knowledge and use it for commercial purposes.

Regent Marrs thanked President Hamilton and his staff for an excellent meeting.
Regent Henry echoed the compliments to the budget staff, thanked UAF for the Life Sciences publications; and asked that a session be held by the board in the near future regarding the honorary degree policy and regulation.

Chancellor Rogers was gratified by the community engagement seen today during public testimony; reported on gifts from the Osher Foundation and from New York Life Foundation for RAHI and the Summer Academy; on Interior-Aleutians Campus’ director Clara Johnson’s award from AFN; and stated that the on-campus portion of the greenhouse is in the budget request.  
Chancellor Ulmer reported on her visit to Kodiak College this week; that last week was the groundbreaking for Health Sciences building, and on the announcement at AFN regarding raising funds for the ANSEP chair.  She invited regents to the second floor of library to view the historical exhibit and urged regents who want to attend the Great Alaska Shootout to let her know.
President Hamilton spoke regarding the excellent process in developing the budget, including the addition of budget planning teams.
Regent Hughes thanked Chancellor Rogers for hosting the regents; that having the employers and students at the board meetings was outstanding; that the AFN conference was wonderful and that Chancellor Ulmer was a speaker there who received many compliments.

XII.
Adjourn

Chair Hughes adjourned the meeting at 1:46 p.m.
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